Greetings from First Parish Bridgewater to the
Unitarian Congregation of Haranglab
James Hayes-Bohanan, on behalf of the entire delegation
August 15, 2004
Dear Rev. Szentygorgy, Tunde, friends, brothers and sisters of Haranglab and those from Desfalva and all of Transylvania who have joined us this morning. I would like to say a few words on behalf of our entire delegation from the First Parish Church Unitarian Universalist of Bridgewater, Massachusetts. We have waited for three years for this moment, and we have traveled far, and we have enjoyed your wonderful hospitality.

I will begin by reading a passage that was originally written by Francis David here in Transylvania, and which has been adapted by the North American Unitarian Universalist minister, Rev. Richard Fewkes.
Hymnal – number 556

This is special to us as North Americans, because it helps us to understand the European roots of our religious tradition, right here in Transylvania. It is even more significant to our group because Rev. Fewkes was a pioneer in the Partner Church movement, and he is directly responsible for our being here this morning. For many years, Rev. Fewkes was the minister of the First Parish Unitarian Universalist Church in Norwell, Massachusetts, which has a partner church in Kadacs. At the time he retired from service at the Norwell church, our own minister had recently resigned, and Rev. Fewkes began two years of interim ministry at our church. Just as this was happening, your own Rev. Sandor Szentygorgy made his second visit to the United States, specifically traveling to the Unitarian Universalist General Assembly in Cleveland to look for a partner church for this congregation in Haranglab. It was there that he met Rev. Fewkes, and sowed the seeds for this mutually beneficial partnership.
The earliest partnerships – in the 1990s – were strictly through ministers, for this was the quickest way to establish relationships. Rev. Fewkes knew that his ministry at Bridgewater would last only for one or two years, until a permanent minister could be found. Therefore he encouraged us to become a partner church, but only to do so if the entire congregation supported the idea. We put the question to a vote of the entire congregation. Because we are a small church with many commitments in our own local area, some were not certain that we could be strong partners. Because of what we had learned about Transylvania and particularly about Haranglab, the vote was strongly positive, and we began to develop the relationship.
We were very fortunate during this time to have Dr. Judit Gellérd, the founder of the Partner Church movement, visit our church to speak about her experiences as the daughter of a Unitarian minister in Transylvania. Incidentally, she also played beautifully for us on her violin!

We were even more fortunate to have the constant encouragement of our friends from Belmont, Massachusetts, who have been partnered with the Desfalva congregation since 1990. They have been kind enough to carry greetings and gifts between the two congregations, and to help us plan our current pilgrimage. For example, we treasure the carved wooden candlestick they brought to us last year, and light it every Sunday in recognition of our partnership.
Even more important than our friends at Belmont has been the ongoing support of Ilona, who has faithfully translated communication between Rev. Szentygorgy and our minister, and between your congregation and ours. For this, we are truly thankful.

As you can see, even though we are a small congregation, a large number of us have decided to visit you this day. In addition to the twelve of us, several more wished to visit, but could not commit to a long journey this summer. For example, a young couple who are expecting their first baby soon, and could not travel at this time. 

Another person who wished to join us but could not is our minister, Rev. Rachele Rosi. Although she was very committed to our partnership, she decided that the journey would be coming too soon after her marriage, which took place in May of this year. About one month after the wedding, she made a more profound decision, which was to resign from the ministry of our church. She did so because her new husband – a young attorney – is starting a new position in Boston. They decided that the two jobs are just a little too far apart for them to begin their life together in one place and do both jobs effectively. Because they found a house in Boston, she decided that it would be best to resign.

As our partners, you deserve to know that we are having an experience somewhat like your own. We will have a temporary, part-time minister for the next year or two, while we search for a new minister who can serve our congregation permanently. The situation, as you know, is not an easy one. We are beginning the difficult process of deciding what kind of ministry we want, what kind of ministry we need, and what kind of ministry we can afford. Meanwhile, we will figure out how better to minister to each other and maintain our strong community, and we will rely on the help of our part-time minister as we do this. During our stay here, and as we communicate over the next months and years, we will be very interested in discussing these ideas of ministry with you.
Before I conclude, we have a few gifts to share with your congregation on behalf of ours. First, we would also like to present two prints, one of our church, and the other of a neighboring church, known as the New Jerusalem Church, Swedenborgian. Like this beautiful parish house in Haranglab, each of these churches has lost its steeple. Our church lost its steeple in a wind storm in the 1950s, and later had to sell its valuable and historic bell. The Swedenborgian church lost its steeple in a fire in the 1990s. Both congregations are small, and steeples are extremely expensive, so neither church could afford to replace its steeple. The Swedenborgian church was fortunate that a mobile telephone company paid to restore its steeple, in return for being allowed to put a cellular phone antenna inside the tower! Our church is on a waiting list for another telephone company, but we will probably not succeed in restoring out tower any time soon.
On behalf of our entire congregation, we would also like to make a monetary gift to the work of your church, to be used as you think best. This money has been contributed by individual members of our church in order to further your ministry here in Haranglab.

The next gift is a small item that I would like to present to your parish president, but it requires some explanation. In the North American Unitarian Universalist churches, sacraments such as baptism and communion are very rare, but one tradition has become almost as important. That tradition is coffee hour. The coffee might be very good, or it might be very bitter, but it is almost always available after the service. People look forward to it all week, even if they do not actually drink coffee, because the “coffee hour” is the time each week that we can enjoy the company of our fellow parishioners and some relaxed conversation. I should also tell you that our church – founded in 1717 – has a new neighbor, Bridgewater State College – founded in 1840! The college was founded as one of the very first in the United States to prepare teachers. It is not a religious school, but its motto promotes service and ministry, because the school provides a good, affordable education for people in the region. When we look out any window of our church building, we can see the college, and many of our members are professors or librarians there. This is a long way of explaining why we are presenting your parish president a simple coffee cup as a meaningful token of our partnership.
We also would like to present you with a United States flag, in recognition of your many prayers and letters of support following September 11, 2001, when the entire world received a terrible shock in New York City. In fact, I have with me a photograph of a memorial of this tragedy that was created in Budapest, and that is identical to a memorial in New York City. The U.S. flag can be a symbol for many things, some good and some not. We hope that this one will be a reminder of our unity across national borders, and of the hope we all share for peace and freedom.
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